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Council or call the office for assistance. 
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ñI am the true vine, and my father is the vine-
growerò (John 15:1). 
 
 

My mother was, and my wife is, an inveterate 
gardener in the English mold that I call ñout 

messing in the yard.ò My earliest memories of my mother are of 
her dragging the hose around the house to water her various 
bushes and flowers. When my sons were preschoolers, I often 
came home to find them decked out in sun hats and gloves, pull-
ing a little plastic gardening wagon, following and imitating their 
mother as she puttered about tending to flowers and bushes in 
the parsonage lawn. 
Unlike my mother and my wife, I do not have a green thumb. 
Whatever the opposite of a green thumb isðthatôs what I have. 
But, I have paid attention to their gardening, and I have grown 
fascinated with their methods of plant rotation. They tied some 
plants to stakes. Upon inquiry, I learned this was to force them to 
grow in a certain wayðpea vines, rose bushes, tomato plants 
and certain other flowers and vegetables. 
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They planted other flowers and vegetables in pots so that they could be rotated in the sun, were 
left free to grow in the direction of the light. These plants were shaped by being pulled toward the 
light. Their growth in a certain direction was not forced, it was encouraged. This growing in the 
direction of the sun is called heliotropism. 
 

In verse 1, Jesus says, ñI am the true vine, and my Father is the vine-grower.ò In verse 5 he says, 
ñI am the vine, you are the branches.ò The words ñvine,ò ñbranchò and ñfruitò are used frequently in 
our text and, combined with the word ñvine-grower,ò build an image of plants growing in a garden 
and producing fruit under the expert care of a gardener. This is intended as an image of Godôs 
relationship with Godôs people, tending, pruning, feeding, nurturing us, leading us to produce what 
are elsewhere referred to as ñthe fruits of the Spiritò (Galatians 5:22-23).  
Hereôs a question for us to ponder: What horticultural method has our divine vine-grower used to 
shape our lives in imitation of Christ? Were we forced in a particular direction, or were we allowed 
to freely respond to the light of Godôs love? 
 

Conformity seems to be the worldôs way. Conformity to the world eventually becomes what the 
Prayer of Confession calls being ñcaptive to sin.ò (ELW, p. 95) The prayer in the old ñgreen book,ò 
the Lutheran Book of Worship, says we are ñin bondage to sin.ò To be conformed to the world is 
to be staked out on the altar of popularity or acceptability, to lose oneôs soul in the effort to go 
along to get along, to live a life in imitation of what others think you should be and should do. You 
will be alive, but you will not live; you will not be free. Instead, you will find yourself a slave to the 
will and way of the world. 
 

On the other hand, Godôs way is the way of heliotropism, transformation brought on by being 
bathed in the light of Godôs loveðdaily turning our faces toward the source of life and love itself. 
Martin Luther said that in sin, the human will becomes bent; it turns away from God and in on it-
self. In a powerful little book on the Lordôs Prayer, Stanley Hauerwas and Will Willimon say that, 
ñThe Lordôs Prayer is a lifelong act of bending our lives toward God in the way that God has of-
fered.ò (Lord Teach Us: The Lordôs Prayer and the Christian Life, 1996) In the hymn, ñJoyful, Joy-
ful, We Adore Thee,ò we sing about this bending toward God in the line: ñHearts unfold like flow-
ers before thee, praising thee, their the sun aboveñ (ELW 836). 
 

One of the great temptations of the church is to make other folks conform to our ideas of what 
they ought to be doing if they are ñtrue Christians.ò We attempt to tie them to the stake of our pre-
conceived ideas of how they should respond to the gospel, and we are disappointed when they 
resist and pull away. We are invited instead to a ministry of heliotropism. We are encouraged to 
shine the light of Christ in such a way that others will be drawn to it and will begin to conform their 
lives to it. That is all. 
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WELCA at St. Mark 
Women of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America 

The WELCA Group meets the second Tuesday of each month and the next meeting 
is Tuesday, May 1st at 10:00 in the large conference room of the church office. 
Please feel invited and welcome to attend. Light refreshments will be served. 

 

Most of us, if we think about it, can figure out who Godôs assistant vine-growers were for us. 
We can look back over our lives and see the people who lived out the gospel, who acted in a 
Christlike manner in such a way that we wanted to be like them, wanted to be the sort of person, 
the kind of Christian, they were. That is who we are called to be this day, assistant vine-growers, 
exposing people to the bright sun of Godôs love in Christ. 
 

Amen and amen. 
 
 

Delmer Chilton is originally from North Carolina and received his education at the University of North Carolina, 
Duke Divinity School and the Graduate Theological Foundation. He received his Lutheran training at 
the Lutheran Theological Southern Seminary in Columbia, S.C. Ordained in 1977, Delmer has served parishes in 
North Carolina, Georgia and Tennessee  

Threshers Baseball 
 

St. Markôs night at the ballpark is Saturday, May 
5th when the Threshers take on the Dunedin Blue 
Jays at Spectrum Field in Clearwater.  Thanks to 
the generosity of anonymous donors, ticket prices 
for adults are $10 and free for anyone under 18. 
Members who have a friend they would like to 

bring to our night at the ballpark are welcome to bring them as a guest of St Mark.  Just let the 
Fellowship Team know when ordering your tickets.  Ticket includes padded seating at Club Level 
with overhead protection from the weather and all-you-can-eat ballpark favorites plus BBQ pork 
sandwiches, baked beans and more.  Gates open at 5:00 for a 6:15 pm game start. Food/drinks 
are served from 5:00 ï 7:30 pm with fireworks after the game. This year it is Star Wars Night at 
the stadium, so come early for photo opportunities and mingle with your favorite characters. Enjoy 
Star Wars themed graphics and music during the game. Get your tickets either before or after 
church services on April 29th. Please make checks payable to St. Mark Lutheran Church.  See 
you at the ballgame! 

http://ltss.lr.edu/
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St. Mark 2018 Spring Blood Drive 
Give life - Give Blood 

 

On Sunday, May 6th, you are invited to 
board the ñBig Red Busò as St. Mark  

sponsor its spring blood drive from 9:00 am until 
12:00 noon. All donors will receive a FREE One-
Blood T-shirt and a wellness checkup including 
blood pressure, temperature, iron count, pulse, and cholesterol screening. A photo I. D. is required 
and donors must be at 16 years of age or have parental consent. Please see the sign-up sheet in 
the Narthex for available times. Share your power! 

Treasurerôs Report Year-to-Date  
(as of March 2018) 

 
As of March 2018, our Operating Budget of General Fund Receipts 
was $6,247 under budget.   All other income items resulted in an over 
budget amount of $1,189 which brought our Total General Fund In-
come to $5,059 under budget year to date. 
 

The major categories of our operating expense budget were $10,098 
under budget.  Administration was $1,327 over budget but offset with 
an under budget situation of $445 in Worship, Service and Outreach, 
$427 in Congregation Life and $10,277 in the Support budget. 

Our total operating budget for March is a positive $5,039 which is mainly the result of an under 
budget situation in our expense and repairs budget of $7,500 for projects which have been de-
layed.  Our General Fund Receipts need to grow for the remainder of the year to cover both the 
$18,477 in the 2018 annual deficit budget and the current shortfall of $5,059 in the General Fund 
Income category.  
 

As part of our 2017 budget, we generated $18,104 to Fund our Reserve Accounts.  As of March 
of this year we have moved $3,000 of those funds to our 2018 Youth Gathering Reserve as 
planned for in the 2017 Budget. The remainder of the funds will be held in our daily operating 
account, until such time when our General Funds Receipts exceeds our 2018 Budget Deficit. 

As always, we appreciate all member contributions, both in their dedication of time and financial 

support, to help the mission of Saint Mark by living our faith daily and welcoming all with open 

hearts and minds. 
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Help FEAST Sort and Organize -Saturday May 12th 
 
The National Mail Carrier's Food Drive will be held on 
Saturday, May 12th. (The day before Mother's Day.) 
FEAST staff has requested that any volunteers go to 
the warehouse facility on the grounds of Curlew United 
Methodist Church (2210 Cathedral Dr., Palm Harbor, 
FL 34683). Volunteers are needed between the hours 
of 12:30 and 6:00 pm but please do not feel obligated 
to stay the whole time. St. Mark volunteers have par-
ticipated in the past and this is another great way for 
us to love and support the neediest in our community. 

Food Drive for Dunedin Cares Food Pantry 
(Peanut and Butter and Jelly Challenge) 

 

From now through May 15th, Dunedin Cares Food Pantry will be 

having a food drive to encourage local businesses, churches, and 

civic organizations to help stock their shelves for the increased 

demand for breakfast and luncheon items during the summer 

months when school is out. During school summer vacation (May 

25 through August 13) a financial hardship and hunger for stu-

dents increase for families who need to provide a breakfast and 

lunch for their children, thus the increased demand and the Food 

Drive. Items needed include peanut butter, jelly, canned chicken, 

canned tuna, oatmeal, cereal, pancake mix, and maple syrup. 
 

The Food Drive is also a challenge to create a friendly competition among local businesses, 

churches, civic organizations, and even individuals to hold their own Food Drives for the needed 

items. The Prize will be the Civic Pride and bragging rights to go with it. Dunedin Cares, Inc. will 

garner the winner as much publicity as possible. They will post on their website, Face Book page, 

and have ask local public and private publications, websites, FB pages to give the winner the 

publicity as well.  
 

The Food Pantry is located at 1630 Pinehurst Road on the Faith Lutheran Church campus. 
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St. Mark Bible Study 
 

St. Mark Bible Study meets the second Tuesday of each month 
and will meet again at 10:00 am on May 8th in the large conference 
room of the church office. Light refreshments are served. The sec-
ondary resource used for St. Mark Bible Studies is Gather maga-
zine. 
 

Gather, the magazine of Women of the ELCA, is featuring two thought-
provoking Bible studies in its spring and summer 2018 issues. Although 
Gather is published for Women of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in 
America (WELCA) the information can be can be broadly applied to every-
oneôs daily life. 
 

Each May, Gather takes a break from multi-session Bible studies to offer a 
one-session devotional on an intergenerational theme. This year, the Rev. 
Julie A. Kanarr writes the devotional ñAll are welcome.ò Kanarr, pastor of 

Christ Lutheran Church in Belfair, Washington, helps Gather readers consider how groups and 
congregations can open their ministry to diverse newcomers. Through examples of biblical wel-
come and hospitality, she also leads readers to discover ways to define themselves beyond ideas 
about age that can often be damaging to women. Kanarr encourages readers to define them-
selves as God does ï through love.  
 

The June and July/ August Bible study is on prayer. Theologian An-
na Madsen of the OMG: Center for Theological Conversation 
(www.omgcenter.com) shares three sessions focused on the prac-
tice of prayer.  
 

All three can be downloaded for free.  
Å Session one: The paradoxes of prayer (1 Samuel 12:16-23). 
Readers investigate the paradoxical truths of this spiritual practice. 
Å Session two: The practices of prayer (Psalm 19:14). Participants look at different ways to pray, 
what each might offer and how knowing an array of prayer styles can enrich oneôs devotional life.  
Å Session three: The products of prayer (Romans 8:26-28). Readers investigate the effects prayer 
can have personally, communally and on the churchôs mission.  
By late spring, the three-session summer study will be available for free download at gathermaga-
zine.org/bible-study 

Art by Natalie Sorenson for OMG 



Christian Service Project 
(A Ministry of St. Mark WELCA) 

During the first quarter of 2018, WELCA donated 50 layettes to 
Lutheran Services Florida. About half of those layettes were dis-
tributed to members of a church in Plant City serving migrants 
workers and the remaining layettes went out to groups in Ruskin 
and Wimauma. 
 
 

In April, WELCA donated another 50 or so layettes to Lutheran 
Services Florida. In the past, LFS has been active with their Refu-
gee Resettlement Program and many of the layettes created by 
WELCA were provided to young mothers in the program. 
 

The families who receive these gifts are overwhelmed with joy to 
know that there are people who genuine care about them and are 
willing to take the time to create the layettes that are both functional and beautiful. The layette 
contains such things as a onesie, a bottle, booties, a knit cap, a T-shirt, bib, and even a hand-
sewn stuffed toy. The ELCAôs motto ñGodôs work. Our hands.ò is truly applicable when we serve 
those who otherwise have so little. 
 

Making layettes is a part of WELCAôs Christian Service Project which takes place at 10:00 am the 
fourth Tuesday of each month in the large conference room of the church office. All are invited 
and welcome to participate in the fun. If your schedule does not allow you to participate at a gath-
ering, please consider making a monetary donation to the project. 
 

Anyone and everyone can participate in the project and the makeup of the group changes each 
month. On Tuesday, April 24th we had Pat Croy, Gloria Haut, Mickey Lovering, Doris Ullestad, 
Kay Boyter, Diana Schramm, and Connie Feig 
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Thanking You for Your Kindness and Generosity 
 

I would like to thank my St. Mark Church family for your prayers and 
monetary support that I received while I was recovering from the Brown 
Recluse Spider bite. People like those at St. Mark are a true validation 
that Godôs love and his plan will never be too much for me to handle. 
Thank you all so much and may God bless you! 
 

Clayton Stoots 
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Bring the Buckets 2018! 
 

WELCAôs community service project is to make buckets filled with cleaning 
supplies. These will assist Lutheran Services Florida with resettlement of 
refugees by providing buckets of cleaning supplies to help ready their place 
to live. We invite you to join the fun. Feel free to fill your bucket with your 
own favorite supplies. There is a sample bucket in the Narthex. Thanks for 
your willingness to help those in need. We'll be collecting until May 10th. 

National Police Week 
 

Sunday, May 13 marks the beginning of National Police 
Week.  Proclaimed in 1963 by President Kennedy, this week is set 
aside to honor and remember those who serve and those whose ser-
vice has ended.  There are over 900,000 law enforcement officers 
who serve our country 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.  While most 
people think of the dangerous and precarious parts of the work, we 
also must consider the daily sacrifices they make in terms of their so-
cial life, family relationships, and mental health.  Today as in years 
past, they need our prayers for guidance, strength, courage, and per-
severance. 
 

On May 13 at the National Law Enforcement Officers' Memorial in Washington, DC, the names 
of 360 officers will be added to the walls of the Memorial at a candlelight vigil.  This includes 128 
who died in 2017 and deaths from previous years that were recently discovered through re-
search and historical records.  On May 15, Peace Officers' Memorial Day, families of the fallen 
will gather on the grounds of the US Capitol for a service honoring those who died in 
2017.  Please keep these survivors in your prayers as they walk their grief journey, and pray that 
all law enforcement who work to keep us safe will remain healthy and safe. 

Free Shred Event 
 

On Saturday, May 12th, from 9:00 am until 12:00pm, Thrivent and 
Lutheran Church of The Palms will have a ProShred mobile shredding truck on site for a paper 
shredding event.  The purpose of the event is to allow clients and members in the community to 
bring old files, tax forms, mortgages or old paperwork in need of secure disposal and no longer 
needed.  This aids in the prevention of identity theft and allows our community to clean out, old 
and unwanted stored paper documents.  Shredding is done on site by an employee of ProShred 
right at the truck while the clients waits.  Bring as much as your car/van can carry.  The event is 
first come, first served as the ProShred Truck can reach capacity (rarely does this happen, 
though).  While this is a free community event, donations are encouraged with all proceeds ben-
efitting Barlow Little Palms Pre-School at LCOP.   
 

The address for the event on May 12th is : 
Lutheran Church of The Palms, 2250 Nebraska Ave., Palm Harbor, FL  34683 
Please contact Jonathan L Stricker, CFP, directly if you have any questions at his office (727-
403-6627) or by email (jonathan.stricker@thrivent.com.)  

mailto:jonathan.stricker@thrivent.com
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Synod Assembly June 1-3 2018 
at Embassy Suites, Kissimmee 

Registration is now open 
http://fbsynod.com/synod-assembly-2018/  

 
Please note that you are able to attend the workshops on 
Saturday without attending the full assembly. Registration 
for Saturday only is $25, and allows you to participate in work-
shops, listen to the keynote presentations from Pr. David 
Lose, and stick around for the fun fellowship events in the 
evening ("Hunger for the Gospel" games and "Death by Choco-
late!"). Register for Saturday through the same link as the main 
assembly registration. (see link above)) 

Workshops include: 

A.1 òWhatõs that You Say, 
Lord?ó Discerning Godôs Call to Us 
Presenter: Rev. Dr. Ruth E. Hamilton, ELCA 
Region 9 Manager for Candidacy and Lead-
ership 
Leadership 
  
A.2 òMore than  Meets the Eye: A Closer 
Look at Sexual Orientation and Gender 
Identityó 
Presenter: Carol Dunn, ReconcilingWorks 
Chapter, Central Florida 
Diversity 
  
A.3 Social Statement on Women and Jus-
tice Hearing 
Presenter: William Rodriguez 
Diversity, vitality 
  
A.4 Global Mission as Accompaniment 
Presenter: Companion Church leaders 
Diversity, leadership 

A.5 Claiming our Strengths and Assets 
Presenter: Pr. Steve Kauffman, Margo Walbolt 
(ALOA) 
Vitality, leadership 
 
A.6 What is the ôdiaconateõ? 
Presenter: Michelle Collins 
Vitality, leadership 
 
A.7 Welcoming the Stranger 
Presenter: Danielle Bernard, Director of Com-
munications, Lutheran Immigration and Refu-
gee Services (LIRS) 
Diversity, Vitality 
  
A.8 Money Doesnõt Buy Me Love (Or Does 
It?): Re-imagining Stewardship in the Age 
of Endless Consumption 
Presenter: Rev. David Lose 
Leadership, Vitality 
 
                                                    (continued) 

http://fbsynod.com/synod-assembly-2018/

